SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Minutes of the SEOA Committee Meeting on 12th September 2019 at

Trinity Methodist Church, Brewery Road, Woking, Surrey GU21 4LH.

1
Present

Simon Greenwood
SAX

SEOA Chairman

David Saunders
HH

SEOA Treasurer

Angela Darley

GO

SEOA Junior Training Officer
Keith Marsden

HH

SEOA Secretary

Mike Elliot

MV


Catherine Galvin
LOK

Jon Darley

GO


Alan Wallis

SN

Mike Bennett

HH


David Dawson

DFOK

Alan Leakey

SLOW

Apologies for Absence



Janet Biggs

HAVOC 
Tony Maycraft
CHIG

Andrew Evans

DFOK

Barry Jones
SO 
Helen Errington
HH

Philip Gristwood
MV

SEOA Fixtures Secretary

Neil Crickmore
SO

SEOA Competitions Officer

Susan Marsden
HH

SEOA Membership Secretary

Scott Collier

Vice-Chair British Orienteering

 2. Minutes of previous Committee Meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 13th June 2019 were accepted as a true record.
3. Matters Arising
It was noted that the Board are intent on addressing the concerns around newcomers being limited to 3 events before joining British Orienteering. This is to be discussed at the next renewal of the BOF insurance.
Saxons, along with other clubs, have raised the concern that newcomers joining in the months leading up to November get a limited membership period. It is understood that the Board is also considering this issue.

Changes to this could also affect how the Region collects its membership fees.
LOK have produced some feedback on SEOA competitions and it has been forwarded to the Competitions Officer. Other clubs are urged to do the same.










Action; All clubs.
The Chairman reported that he had not yet spoken to Clive Hillier regarding the maintenance of the SEOA web site. 









Action; SG
4. Update from the Board of British Orienteering

 It was noted that the Board had met three times since the last SEOA Committee Meeting.
5. Major Events
Completed Events

Peter Palmer Junior Team Relay (PPJTR) 

The Planner felt that all had gone well – there being no complaints. However he commented that he felt the current rules are impossible to implement and that the rules need to be amended.

It was agreed that the planner and controller should submit suggestions to ECC.









Action; SG/NC

It was noted that there is provision in the rules for joint teams from small clubs. DFOK and Saxons took advantage of that this year.

WCOC will be hosting the event in 2020.

Future Events
CompassSport Cup Final (2019)
Entries closing date has been set as 5th October.

The Controller has now visited the site but ME reported that a recent event has made a number of new paths and tracks and hence map updates are required









Action; ME/MV
Interland – 2020

MB has now received an agreement from the owners of Egypt Wood.
Mapping update of Burnham Beeches is complete, but Egypt Wood is still to be done.










Action; HH

There is still uncertainty regarding the hosting of the Saturday (29th Feb) event prior to the Interland International.
A number of suggestions were put forward including seeking the use of Langley Park or Black Park by BKO. The format of that event is also not clear.

It was felt that the Fixtures Secretary needed to address this.










Action; PG
It was made clear that HH feel that they do not have the resources to organise both days.
British Championships weekend (2020)

The Event Coordinators, Helen Errington and Andrew Evans, had provided a written report which is attached as Appendix A.
ME reported that land access was largely agreed.

There appeared to be some questions regarding the use of whether either Offset Litho or Laser printing could be used and the answer to this could affect the time scales.

The matter needs raising with ECC in order to get an answer.









Action; Planners/Controllers

Mapping has been completed but as there has been recent forestry work and there may be more in January. Time has been allocated for map updating in January.
The overall timings have been affected by one of the Landowners requesting to see the draft courses.
A number of areas have been rejected for Trail ‘O’ and the current most likely is in the area of the school. The area is not of the highest quality but has been considered suitable by a British Orienteering Trail ‘O’ representative.

It is understood that Tom Edelston has been approached to produce a map.
Saxons are considering taking responsibility for the individual Trail ‘O’ event on the Saturday (21st March).
The Partnership Agreement with British Orienteering has been agreed in principal and we are awaiting the final version for signing.
British Orienteering is also responsible for selecting those responsible for Results and related aspects.

The major concern is currently the need for Organisers. 
It was pointed out that many tasks usually associated with organisation have been completed by the Coordinators and this needs to be made clear.

It was proposed that the Coordinators send another request to Clubs making clear what is involved and what has been already done.

 








Action; AE/HE
There is also the need to find someone to coordinate SI Equipment










Action; Clubs
British Schools Orienteering Championships (November 2020)
HH Committee needs to find Organiser, Planner and Controller for the Saturday events. Also to work with CHIG about the Sunday events and what roles need to be filled.










Action; HH
Junior Home International (2020)
The Home Countries have all agreed on the use of Devil’s Punch Bowl for the event.
And the deposit has been paid for accommodation to PGL.

A planner has been identified.
Questions outstanding are;

· can an open event be held along side the JHI

· as the school is being used there is a question regarding car-parking.

· Land permission has not yet been received.

Action; SLOW
Southern Championships (2021)
South Ashdown has now been booked for February 2021 and mapping is in hand.
Future Agenda Items

· SHI  (2022)  
· Southern Championships (2024)

· JK (2027)

6. Officers Reports

6.1 
 SEOA Chairman

The Chairman had nothing to add at this time.
6.2        SEOA Secretary

The Secretary reminded the meeting of two Conferences being hosted by British Orienteering,

· Clubs and Members Conference on 16th November in Leeds

· Development Conference on 11-12 January in Burton-On-Trent.
6.3       SEOA Treasurer

The Treasurer had provided a report (See Appendix B) on the current state of the Association’s finances.

He noted that the item for the payment of junior grants made ‘Juniors and Junior Development’ the largest beneficiaries in the period.

6.4
 SEOA Membership Secretary

 The Membership Secretary had provided a written summary (See Appendix C). She reported a small increase in membership but that Junior membership remained the most volatile.
6.5       SEOA Competitions Officer

The Competitions Officer had nothing to report.
6.6       SEOA Junior Training Officer

The Junior Training Officer had provided a written report (See Appendix D)

 She remarked that the Swedish visitors to the latest squad training had enjoyed the session but had failed to enjoy the brambles and bracken in the PPJTR.
She also showed a sample of the newly bought SEJS ‘O’ tops.
6.7      SEOA and BOF Fixtures 

The Fixtures Secretary had nothing to report.
It was noted that the Region is currently organising one major event per year and this is probably unsustainable.

This, it was felt was not helped by an increase in the number of major events coupled with a reduction in the number of people willing and capable of supporting them.

7. Development in SEOA
Reports had been received from Andrew Evans with regard to the ‘Volunteering ‘ project and from Barry Jones/Phil Conway with regard to the ‘Juniors’ project. (See Appendices E and F)
The ‘Volunteers’ project was dealt with first.

Andrew Evans, the lead on this project, had provided a report but there now needs to be a survey of clubs in order to ascertain their requirements










Action; AE

With regard to ‘Juniors’ it was felt it was progressing but that there was an urgent need for more details and invitations to the proposed ‘Southern Junior Camp’ in the New Forest in November.

















Action; Phil Conway
The Treasurer noted that no specific request for funding for this had been received yet.
8. Any other business

A question was raised regarding the ‘SEOA Marquees’.

- MB reported that both marquees are now usable

- In answer to a question from a club it was agreed that ‘borrowers’ should pay for the cost of transporting the marquees

- but that this is likely to be cheaper than hiring.

It was reported that some side panels are beginning to wear and if necessary they should be replaced.
It was decided that more publicity/information should be posted on the web.

A write up, preferably with photos, needs to be prepared including the names and details of the current contacts.










Action; MB

AD volunteered to put the write up and photos on the SEOA web site. 
The Treasurer noted that the Annual Return to British Orienteering regarding the names of Officers and the 2020 membership fees was now due and that he would be submitting it.

AL reported that he had recently received the Licence for the use of Hankley Common from Landmarc. He noted that it only contained the Senior fee (£5.50 per head) but did not contain the recently agreed Junior fee of £3.00. Other clubs using MoD land please note.
(PMN; Peter Hart has provided a letter he had received regarding the £3 Junior fee and as a result Landmarc have accepted the principle and will apply it to the use of Hankley)

SLOW had recently received an e-mail from an individual requesting that his name be removed from results. This had been done but clubs need to make it clear that entrants names will be included in event results.

KM requested, on behalf of JROS, that a request for donations be included in the BOC 2020 entry script. He reminded the Committee that a similar request for JK 2017 had been agreed.

The request for BOC 2020 was agreed.

9. Date of next meetings 

12th December 2019 (at 43, Brewery Road, Woking, GU21 4LA)
12th March 2020 (at Trinity Methodist Church, Woking, GU21 4LH))

11th June 2020 (including AGM)

APPENDIX A
BOC 2020 UPDATE

This note updates the Committee on developments since June.

Land access

The cost for the use of the Cowdray estate and Hollycombe have been negotiated and so all land access permissions have been secured with costs known. Several of the landowners have required sight of draft courses so that they can see where the proposed control sites will be and have an opportunity to comment before the courses are finalised. Due to the timings of the meetings of some of the landowners, each planning team has been made aware that draft courses will be required by 30 November. Both days will use Hollycombe as the event centre and for parking. 

The basic structure of the courses and arena design have been discussed by Neil, the planners and the controllers and provisionally agreed. 

Mapping 

Dave Peel has completed the map and this has been sent to Mike E. Neil C will be coordinating updates with Dave, Mike & Tony. Dave plans on returning early 2020 to carry any updates. Trail O map pending decision on where it will be held. 

Partnership agreement

The draft partnership agreement is ready for signing. It uses a cost sharing basis of 2/3rds of any net surplus to British Orienteering and 1/3rd to SEOA,

Contracting

British Orienteering have tendered for the Entries and Results service for JK2020/21 & 22. Helen has approached Fabian4 & Eddie Speak for a quote to carry out the entries, results & timing service as Sportident UK have been awarded the JK contract. It has been agreed that all other procurement contracts will be dealt with by the Coordinators.

Timetable

A detailed timetable has been prepared 

Teams (unchanged from June)

Coordinators 


Helen Errington (HH) and Andrew Evans (DFOK)

Long Organisers

Vacant

Long Planners


Mike Elliot and Dan Sullivan (both MV)

Long Controller

Terry Smith (SOC) assisted by Chris Huthwaite (BAOC)


Relay Organisers

Vacant

Relay Planners

Tony Burton (MV) and Barbara Greissner (SLOW)

Planning coordinator

Neil Crickmore (SO)

Safety Officer


Vacant

Publicity


Alan Leakey (SLOW)

Equipment (non-SI)

Charlie Turner (SLOW)

Equipment (SI)


Vacant

Entries coordinator

Nigel Saker (SLOW)

Registration coordinator
Teresa Turner (SLOW)

Start team leaders

Ronan Cleary (LOK)) (Long) and Neil Speers (DFOK) (Relays)

Next steps

Finalise v1 of the event budget and share with SEOA Treasurer, including entry fees

Identify Event Organisers and a Safety Officer

Launch website

Follow up on an appointment for the Entries and Results service

Commence contracting for all other services

Helen Errington and Andrew Evans

6 September 2019

APPENDIX B
	INCOME & EXPENDITURE STATEMENT

3 September 2019

	
		
	INCOME

Subscriptions

3,284.00

Event levies

1,135.20

TOTAL INCOME
4,419.20

EXPENDITURE
Junior grants
2,574.84
Junior training / expenses

2,417.99

English Orienteering Council

769.00

Development courses & conferences

423.49

Web site hosting

135.00

Room hire

148.50

Competitions

444.47

Miscellaneous

1,584.00

TOTAL EXPENDITURE 
8,497.29
SURPLUS/(DEFICIT)
(4,078.09)
Net Assets @ 1 January

24,240.54
TOTAL NET ASSETS
20,162.45
	
		

	

	


APPENDIX C
SEOA membership Report September 2019

 The report is for end August 2019

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	31/08/2019
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	
	31/08/2018
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	
	% increase
	
	% junior
	

	BAOC
	 
	12
	3
	 
	15
	
	BAOC
	 
	9
	0
	 
	9
	
	67
	
	20
	

	CHIG
	 
	36
	4
	 
	40
	
	CHIG
	 
	43
	7
	 
	50
	
	-20
	
	10
	

	DFOK
	 
	62
	17
	 
	79
	
	DFOK
	 
	63
	15
	 
	78
	
	1
	
	22
	

	GO
	 
	45
	25
	 
	70
	
	GO
	 
	52
	32
	 
	84
	
	-17
	
	36
	

	HAVOC
	 
	6
	0
	 
	6
	
	HAVOC
	 
	6
	0
	 
	6
	
	0
	
	0
	

	HH
	 
	152
	115
	 
	267
	
	HH
	 
	136
	100
	 
	236
	
	13
	
	43
	

	LOK
	 
	50
	10
	 
	60
	
	LOK
	 
	49
	8
	 
	57
	
	5
	
	17
	

	RNRMOC
	 
	2
	2
	 
	4
	
	RNRMOC
	 
	0
	0
	 
	0
	
	0
	
	50
	

	MV
	 
	72
	14
	 
	86
	
	MV
	 
	59
	11
	 
	70
	
	23
	
	16
	

	RAFO
	 
	6
	1
	 
	7
	
	RAFO
	 
	7
	1
	 
	8
	
	-13
	
	14
	

	SAX
	 
	94
	31
	 
	125
	
	SAX
	 
	99
	30
	 
	129
	
	-3
	
	25
	

	SLOW
	 
	188
	28
	 
	216
	
	SLOW
	 
	174
	37
	 
	211
	
	2
	
	13
	

	SN
	 
	39
	17
	 
	56
	
	SN
	 
	39
	20
	 
	59
	
	-5
	
	30
	

	SO
	 
	212
	72
	 
	284
	
	SO
	 
	210
	83
	 
	293
	
	-3
	
	25
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	 
	
	 
	

	TOTAL
	 
	976
	339
	 
	1315
	
	TOTAL
	 
	946
	344
	 
	1290
	
	2
	
	26
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Not a lot of changes from the last report as expected in the summer.

There has been a slight increase in membership since the same time last year.

Notes: 1
These figures are based on financial returns to SEOA.

2
There are minor discrepancies with club membership numbers caused by membership movement between clubs and regions which normally attract no income to SEOA.

APPENDIX D
South East Juniors Report Sept 2019

Our new season has just started with a record turnout at training on Saturday. Mainly due to the Peter Palmers taking place close by on Sunday but we had 30 juniors attending (a couple of new people and some younger siblings included). 

We were also joined by some Swedish juniors who were also here to take part in the Peter Palmers. It was good to see the 2 groups training together.

In 2 weeks time we will be taking 23 juniors to the Junior Inter Regionals (this is an almost full team).

Since the last meeting 7 juniors have been selected to run for England at the JHIs

Sarah Darley GO

Tegan Frampton HH

Scarlet Heap SO

Ben Gostick HH

Tommy Heap SO

Adam Conway GO

Stan Heap SO

O-tops - I have recently received the order and will be giving to those juniors running at JIRCs initially - watch the website for a photo.

Hawkshead weekend - this takes place on 23/24th November. I have invited 8 juniors and will also be looking to take 4 coaches (subject to available spaces).

Angela
APPENDIX E

SEOA Development Project Update – September 2019

SE Volunteers

Nominated sponsor – Andrew Evans, DFOK BOF Development support – Phil Conway

Project objectives

1. Grow the base of qualified volunteers in the region to take on key voluntary roles

2. Work with BOF to produce standardised volunteer skills courses, using existing

materials and offerings where available

3. Organise a rolling calendar of volunteer skills courses in various locations across

SEOA, open to all clubs in the region

4. Share examples of good practice

Main areas of work

a) Courses

We have now sourced presentation-based courses for:

1) Organising an Event

2) Course Planning

3) Event Safety

4) L1 & L2 Coaching.

Some updates are needed to bring up to date, but the work can be done in

a few weeks.

b) Course delivery

BOF continues to feature its webinar platform as a suitable platform for eseminar

delivery. E-learning delivery is similar, but different! 

For example, it needs to provide ways to check if learning has occurred (e.g.

some kind of test)

Next step: To discuss with BOF Volunteer lead Peter Brooke on the most

appropriate way forward, in particular whether BOF can support an

investment in a specific e-learning platform

c) Understanding club needs

Next step: The proposed survey of SEOA club needs will be carried in

October. It will provide input on whether volunteer education should be

done online or via traditional face-to-face methods and seek to identify

good practice.

d) Thanking volunteers

We would like to propose a brief study of if and how volunteers are

adequately thanked for their work. We suspect that volunteers aren’t

always appreciated, so we would like to propose ways to improve this.

Next step; build an action plan

APPENDIX F

SEOA Development Project Update – Sept 2019

SE Juniors

SEOA sponsor – Barry Jones, SO



BOF Dev’t support – Phil Conway

Long-term project objectives

1. Grow junior membership and participation in the region to 33% of total by 2025 
2. Support SEOA clubs to offer junior development activities that are active, local and fun

3. Improve junior social & networking opportunities  

Areas of work

a) DFOK After-School club – June–Oct 2019 


· The first phase of the project completed successfully, with a mix of school site and forest-based after school coaching sessions.   The children, parents and school were very happy with the programme, and are now enrolled as DFOK members.  

· The second stage is to organise a pupil & parent “re-union” during autumn term, in order to give families information about DFOK, upcoming fixtures.  We hope to mount a team expedition to one local event so children experience some “real” orienteering.  

· SEOA committee declined support for this programme, so on project completion we will review lessons learnt, aiming to recast the budget so that similar programmes in future may become eligible for support.  

· The government continues to look favourably at after-school & “satellite” clubs as a potential growth area, targeting all children.  There may be more funding available for this kind of after-school youth sport programme in the future.  
b) South Junior Camp – Nov 2019 





· This is now firmed up for Nov 1-3rd at the YHA at Burley in the New Forest.  

· Designed to run alongside the Nov Classic weekend, offering 30 pre-squad juniors a fun weekend to learn new skills and develop friendships.    
· 8 willing parent and coaching volunteers have been recruited.    

· Publicity is starting w/c Sept 9th, via e-mail sent to all clubs in SW/SC/SE regions.  

SEOA Funding 

· The provisional grant awarded by SEOA committee of £250 (+/- pro rata depending on numbers) is welcomed & appreciated.     
c) Peter Palmer Junior Relays – Sept 2019

· SAX & SO organised an excellent event (taking place at the time of writing).  

· BOF records its grateful thanks to officials from both clubs for organising the event

· Numbers were approx 200 juniors & adults, near maximum agreed with the school.  

· SEOA clubs taking part were SO, GO, HH, DFOK, SAX.  It is especially pleasing to see two junior teams from SAX/DFOK, running jointly.  It was originally hoped that organising PPJR would help local junior development in these clubs.   
· 20 juniors from OK Linne & Karlskrona SOK visited from Sweden, running in PPJR and training jointly with SEJS.  It is hoped further exchange visits may happen in future.  
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